
Hello everyone, we sincerely hope you all are doing
well. Fall is coming and we hope that you have an
opportunity to visit the cemetery and fall in love with its
magnificence. Great things have happened and continue
happening regarding the Society since our June
Newsletter and our biggest contribution to date: the
unveiling of the United States Colored Troops
monument at Fort Defiance Civil War Park &
Interpretive Center. 

We are increasing our footprint of relationships with
individuals and organizations around the
Clarksville/Tennessee area. This helps us accomplish
our projects and goals that we have envisioned, which
are published on our website, and we appreciate you all. 

Also, as we tell our story, or individuals visit our website
and Facebook page, donations are willingly submitted to
help us achieve our mission. A special thank you to all
who have contributed since our last Newsletter. Your
contributions are sincerely appreciated. 

We have a number of fall events that will be occurring
over the next few months, and I direct your attention to
the various sections of this Newsletter for dates and
times. Of note are our annual Veterans Day and
National Wreaths Across America Day ceremonies. You
are all invited to celebrate with us. 

We love receiving your positive responses to our
Newsletter, so keep them coming, along with any
constructive criticism that you think will help us
message/brand our cause better. 
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Two notable federal holidays are approaching
between this Newsletter and the next one (i.e.,
Veterans Day and Thanksgiving), so we extend our
heartfelt wishes to our families and friends for
joyous holidays with your families and friends.  

No Newsletter would be complete without a huge
thanks to our committed few in the Society who do
some unbelievable work to get things accomplished.
Thank you all!!! -Nick

https://mtolivechps.weebly.com/
https://mtolivechps.weebly.com/
https://www.facebook.com/mtolivechps


Remembrance of the Month
Written by Phyllis Smith, Historian

The Lacy Family

Four members of the Lacy family were buried in Mt
Olive Cemetery: Sam Lacy, his sister Margaret Minor,
his daughter Maud Wallace, and his mother, Nancy
Lacy. The first record found on the family was in the
1880 Montgomery County census. Robert and Nancy
Lacy and their six children: Sam, age 14, Alice, age 13,
Lanarah, age 12, Margaret, age 5, Bettie, age 3, and
George, age 4 months, were living in District 9 near
Dotsonville. Robert worked as a laborer and Nancy
raised the children and kept house. In 1885, Alice
married Bob Outlaw and moved to District 21. On
May 13, 1884 Sam Lacy married Eliza Lisinby and
moved out and established his own household. Two
years later, Sam’s sister, Bettie, married Henry Davis
on April 1, 1896 and moved out as well. Currently no
records have been found documenting Robert Lacy’s
death, but by 1900 all the children seem to have left
the parental home.

The 1900 Montgomery County census listed the
youngest Lacy, George now 21 living with sister Alice
and her husband, Bob Outlaw in District 21. Bob
worked as a teamster and George worked as a
laborer. Alice and Bob had been married for fifteen
years and had one child who died. Sam Lacy was
living in District 8 with wife Eliza and two children:
Floyda, age 15, and Maude, age 13. Sam was farming
and owned his own farm. The following year on May
11, 1901, Sam’s eldest daughter married Sam
Ogburn.

 The 1910 census listed Sam, aged 45, living on
Clarksville and York Road in District 8 with Eliza, aged
41, and Maude, aged 22. He was still farming but
rented this farm. Maude was listed as a farm laborer
which probably meant she was helping Sam with the
farm. Sam’s sister, Margaret, married Clarkman
Minor, and in 1910 they were living at 321 Poston
Street in Clarksville with Clarkman’s daughters Myrtle,
aged 23, and Maude, aged 22. Clarkman, who was 50
years old, was working as the fireman in an ice
factory. They rented their house. Clarkman and
Margaret had one child who had died. On December
31, 1910, Sam’s youngest daughter, Maude married
Will Wallace and set up her own household.

1919 was a sad year for the Lacy family. On May 12,
1919, Margaret Lacy Minor died of
bronchopneumonia caused by the Spanish Influenza.
She was buried in Mt Olive Cemetery two days later
by Nace Dixon’s Undertaking Company. Then on
September 18, 1919, sixty-eight-year-old Nancy Lacy
died of acute indigestion caused by an improper diet.
She was buried the next day in Mt Olive Cemetery by
Nace Dixon’s Company.



Sam and Eliza, now empty nesters, had moved to
Blooming Grove Creek and Fork in District 9 by the
1920 census. Sam worked as a laborer, and they
were renting the house they lived in. Maude and her
husband, Will Wallace, also living in District 9 on
Yellow Creek Road. Will was farming and they owned
the farm with a mortgage. Sam’s eldest daughter
Floudie, also known as Florida, and her husband, Sam
Ogburn, were living in District 8 with daughter, Nina,
aged 17, and son Henry, aged 16. Henry was listed as
a farm laborer. Sam and Floudie also had another
son, Brad, who was not living with them at the time of
the 1920 census. Brad Ogborn died on September
25, 1927 of heart failure caused by typhoid fever. He
was 17 years old and was buried at Ogburn Chapel
near Dotsonville.

 Maude’s marriage to Will Wallace was unsuccessful
because she was living with Sam and Eliza at 115
Glenn Street in Clarksville in the 1930 census. She
had resumed using her maiden name, and her
marital status is listed as divorced. Sam was working
as a garden laborer, and owned their house which
was listed with a value of $1500. Floudie and Sam
Ogburn with their son, Sam, aged 17 were still living
and farming in District 8. On July 11, 1939, Sam Lacy
died uremic poisoning which occurs as an end
product of kidney disease due to the inability of the
kidneys to filter toxins out of the urine. He was buried
in Mt Olive Cemetery by Winters & Company two days
later.
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 With Sam’s death, the 1940 census listed Liza and
Maude Lacy living at 1115 Glenn Street. Liza owned
the house which was now valued at $2000. Sam and
Floudie Ogburn were still farming in District 8 on York
Road. Their farm was listed as having a value of $250.
On June 8, 1947, Maude Lacy died from a Coronary
Occlusion, commonly called a heart attack. She was
58 years old and was buried in Mt Olive Cemetery by
Foston Funeral Home two days later.

 Sam and Floudie Ogburn moved in with Liza Lacy
and were listed in the 1950 census living at 522
Glenn Street. Sam’s occupation was still listed as a
farmer, and the household is listed as earning $1000.
Also listed with them is daughter Nina Tyler who was
now widowed. In the 1952 Clarksville City Directory,
Sam Ogburn is listed as working at the Blue Moon
Café.

 Floudie Ogburn died on June 30, 1964 of unknown
causes and was buried in Ogburn Chapel Cemetery
three days later. Her husband, Sam, died on May 17,
1979 and was probably buried in the same cemetery.
A search of Ogburn Chapel Cemetery failed to locate
any markers for Floudie or Sam. No record of Eliza
Lacy after 1950 has currently been found. When she
died and where she was buried is still unknown.






General Update

Preservation and Restoration Update



Preservation and restoration work continues weekly at the cemetery. Society members, friends, and
community partners meet every Tuesday at 3:30 p.m. to perform weed-eating, trail and gravesite
clearing, and other general clean-up activities (weather-dependent). We encourage Society members to
invite youth groups, veteran organizations, and other groups to come out on Tuesdays and participate.

The past couple of months we have focused on Zones 6 and 8, with a lot of debris clearing in Zones 1, 4,
and 8. See the map below, which illustrates the locations of the various zones of the cemetery.




Written by Mike Taliento, Director of Preservation and Restoration



Veterans Day Cleanup
and Ceremony

New Headstone
Discovered

During one of the August weekly cleanups, the Society discovered a new headstone not far from
Cumberland Drive (see the map below). The grave site of John Hester (1886-1946) was discovered while
cleaning brush and ground cover very close to a ravine. This area is heavily wooded and difficult to
navigate. As preservation and restoration efforts continue, we expect to discover more graves and
headstones in this area. 




The Society hosted and will host three fall
cleanup events in late September and early
October. This work helps the Society prepare
for the annual Mt Olive Veterans Day
Ceremony, currently scheduled for 11
November 2022 at 0900hrs. The community is
invited to attend.

On the right is a picture of the Women's
Veterans of America, who donated and helped
place American flags on the graves of the 32
veterans at Mt Olive Cemetery on 11
November 2021.



2022-2023 Cemetery
Master Projects List

The Master Projects List for 2022-23 continues to drive our planning and preservation
efforts. The projects list is grounded to the Society’s Mission Statement and is consistent
with preserving the cemetery’s status on the National Register of Historical Places. Funding
for the projects will come through donations, grants, and our annual fundraiser. A summary
of our recent and upcoming activities and projects is found below.






Establishing Mt Olive Cemetery
as a Tree Sanctuary

The Society conducted a tree inventory at the cemetery with the Department of Agriculture and
Natural Resources of the University of Tennessee-Tennessee State University Extension. The
certification process requires identifying at least 10 tree species on the property and submitting
pictures and a map of the trees with their common and scientific names. Currently we have identified
17 tree species and certainly have even more that may allow us to obtain an arboretum status at
some point in the future. 

We will be working with the Tennessee Urban Forestry Council in October to submit the application
and look forward to their support in designating Mt Olive Cemetery as a tree sanctuary. Below, is a
map of the cemetery with the tree species that have been identified and their locations.






Since the Society's unveiling ceremony of the United States Colored Troops monument at Fort
Defiance Civil War Park & Interpretive Center on June 18, 2022, we have been busy moving forward
with a variety of exciting projects and events. This portion of the newsletter will provide the highlights
and associated information related to these educational engagements in chronological order.

Site-visit by the Nashville
Predators Foundation 

General Update

Education and Engagement Update



Written by Tyler Nolting, Director of Education and Engagement

​On August 26, 2022, representatives from the Nashville Predators Foundation came to Clarksville to view the
Society's two newly-developed United States Colored Troops interpretive panels at Fort Defiance. Society
members then led these individuals on a tour of Mt Olive Cemetery, while also unveiling the proofs of the three
interpretive panels that will be installed in the cemetery later in 2022. All five panels were funded by a $10,000
Helper Grant from the Nashville Predators Foundation in May of 2022.  



Interpretive Panels

​The following images will show the proofs of the five panels that the
Nashville Predators Foundation have funded via the Helper Grant awarded
to the Society.

Panel One at Fort Defiance: "From Slave to Soldier:
The Struggle to Enlist"



Panel Two at Fort Defiance: "Clarksville's United
States Colored Troops: Fighting for Freedom During

the Civil War"



Panel Three at the Cemetery: "Mt Olive Cemetery: A
Historic African American Burial Ground"



Panel Four at the Cemetery: "The Citizens of Mt
Olive Cemetery: Building Clarksville's Community"



Panel Five at the Cemetery: "Veterans of Mt Olive
Cemetery: Fighting for Freedom, Dignity, and

Respect"



Hutton Memorial Staff
Visits the Cemetery

​On August 26, 2022, staff members of Hutton Memorial toured the cemetery with Society members.
They are creating a bronze plaque to be placed by the Society's interpretive panels at Fort Defiance,
to acknowledge the Helper Grant that was awarded to the Society by the Nashville Predators
Foundation. Hutton Memorial is also creating a memorial headstone that will be placed at Mt Olive
Cemetery to remember the African Americans interred that have not been identified and have no
headstones. This headstone will read: 

 "In memory of the hundreds of African American souls with unmarked graves resting in honored
glory at Mt Olive Cemetery. May they live forever and this memorial record their loss to the world."



APSU Students Educational Tour and
Headstone Cleaning at the Cemetery

​On August 31, 2022, the MOCHPS welcomed APSU students in HHP 3450: Health Issues of Special Populations,
for an educational tour and headstone cleaning event. We are thankful for the 33 students who offered their
time, efforts, and talents in further preserving and restoring the cemetery, while also learning about the lives of
those interred and their health experiences.

As part of this event, Matt Groves, who serves with The Wounded Warrior Project and also volunteers with our
organization, presented us with a very generous donation! Thank you, Matt, for your generosity and service.



Girl Scout Troop 845
Tours the Cemetery

​​On September 12, 2022, the MOCHPS welcomed Girl Scout Troop 845 and their troop leader, APSU
Assistant Professor, Dr. Heather Phillips. We are thankful for the 7 scouts that attended the tour, which
was led by Society historian, Phyllis Smith.



Society Provides Keynote
Address for Leadership Middle

Tennessee Class of 2023

​​On September 14, 2022, the Society gave a presentation to the Leadership Middle Tennessee (LMT) Class
of 2023 at a reception held at F&M Bank on Franklin Street. This was the first session of the new class of
leaders, and the focus was on Montgomery County's military impact in Middle Tennessee. Thank you to
Major General Walt Lord (LMT Class of 2022) for inviting our organization to provide the keynote address
about how the Society aims to not let those at Mt Olive Cemetery die twice. 



Society Attends APSU's Military
Alumni Chapter Dinner

On September 23, 2022, the Society attended Austin Peay State University's Military Alumni Chapter
Dinner at the Morgan University Center. The event honored a number of individuals, with the guest of
honor being CW5 (R) Gary Linfoot, a U.S. Army Veteran, who served for more than 23 years in a number
of capacities, with more than 13 of those years as a member of the Army's elite 160th Special Operations
Aviation Regiment (Airborne), known as the Night Stalkers. Mr. Linfoot's accomplishments are vast, and he
served his country with the utmost bravery, honor, and courage. Please see his biography in the photo
below.
 
The Society thanks Joe Shakeenab for inviting us to this special event. 



Girl Scout Troop 845 Cleans
and Beautifies the Cemetery

On September 25, 2022, Girl Scout Troop 845, led by APSU's Dr. Heather Phillips, helped with a cleanup
of Mt Olive Cemetery from 2:00 - 3:30 p.m., where they cleared tree debris and also planted mums. We
thank Troop 845 for their service to further beautify and preserve Mt Olive Cemetery! 



The Wounded Warrior Project
Cleans Restores the Cemetery

On September 27, 2022, members of The Wounded Warrior Project helped with a cleanup of Mt Olive
Cemetery for an entire afternoon, where they felled, limbed, and bucked trees, as well as cleared tree
debris to further preserve, restore, and beautify the cemetery. We thank all of these Warriors for their
service and give a special thanks to Tony Perry, who is an outreach specialist for The Wounded Warrior
Project and leads and coordinates events at Mt Olive Cemetery on a regular basis.  



Society is Nominated for Best
in Black Clarksville Awards

The Society was honored to be nominated in two categories for the 2022 Best in Black Clarksville Awards.
Please see the candidates below, and congratulations to Miss Black Clarksville, for winning the Best
Nonprofit, and to Shedrich Webster, for winning the Best Activist/Communicate Advocate. 



General Update

African American Legacy Trail Update

Clarksville's African American Legacy Trail is ever-
growing and evolving to encompass more people
and places of significance in our community! First of
all, our humble nonprofit partner, the Mt Olive
Cemetery Perseveration Society, has continued to
support this project, and we are forever indebted to
their partnership. 

Now, looking to the future, we are adding
approximately 20-30 new places and people of
importance deserving a spot and narrative to be
included in the Legacy Trail for Montgomery County. 

Such highlights are the following newly-installed
historical makers recently placed throughout
Clarksville, thanks to the Tennessee African
American Historical Group: "Affricanna Town," at
Dunbar Cave State Park; "Clarksville's Slave Market,"
at the corner of Franklin Street and 2nd Street;
"Lincoln Homes," on Farris Drive; "The Montgomery
County Negro Agricultural Fair" and "Pope G.
Garrett, Sr. 1899-1994," both at the corner of Farris
Street and Drane Street; and there will be another
marker placed at a later date to commemorate the
101st USCT Headquarters, which is where the Dunn
Center is located today. Please see the images on
this page that show some of the aforementioned
markers.




Written by Terry Morris, Director of African American Legacy Trail

Stay tuned for more information
about the ongoing efforts to
preserve Mount Zion Cemetery
and the Church of the same name
near Port Royal! Until later, keep
making a difference in preserving
our rich African American history
in this great region of
Montgomery County, Tennessee.



Other Info
Mt Olive Website and

Facebook Page

To stay up-to-date on all things related to the
Society, please visit our website and our
Facebook page.

Interested in Contributing to
our Organization?

The Society has ambitious objectives this year,
and any contributions are appreciated and will
help advance our organization's mission of
emphasizing the influence and contributions of
African Americans regarding the history,
education, development, growth, and culture of
the Clarksville, TN area.

As of 2022, the Society is one of the more than
2,000 nonprofit organizations with a profile on
GivingMatters.com, a comprehensive database
providing information on nonprofits in Middle
Tennessee.

In order to contribute to the Society through
GivingMatters.com, please use the following link:
https://givingmatters.civicore.com/mtolivechps,
or you may also click on the GivingMatters icon
on our website's homepage.

Website Homepage with GivingMatters link

Facebook Homepage

https://mtolivechps.weebly.com/
https://www.facebook.com/mtolivechps
https://givingmatters.civicore.com/mtolivechps

